

Minutes of Thrandeston Annual Parish Meeting on 7.00 pm, Thursday 16th May 2019. Thrandeston Village Hall

Present:


Three members of the public.

County Councillor Jessica Fleming.
District Councillor David Burn
Councillor Murton

Councillor Rose.

Councillor Ronchetti.

Councillor Cotter.

Philip Freeman - Clerk to Thrandeston Parish Council.

1. Apologies for absence 

· Cllr A Colchester.
2. Chairman’s opening remarks. 
· The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting.
3. Acceptance of Minutes of 2018 Annual Parish Meeting (9th May 2018)
· The minutes of the meeting in 2018 were agreed as a true record and was signed by the Chairman.

4. Matters arising from Minutes of 2018 Annual Parish Meeting
· None.
5. Reports
To receive reports from:
· Thrandeston Parish Council – Councillor Murton
The Parish Council were saddened at the retirement and loss of our chairman Goff Hawes and passed on our grateful thanks for the all hard work he had given to the village. The many times he was elected by the parishioners were an accolade to his outstanding dedication.
Short but sweet
In the past year we have resurfaced the track around the village green, and we are on schedule with the works needed on the Marsh for Natural England Stewardship.
Our Clerk, Philip Freeman and I met with Highways
Mary Evans - Deputy Leader of the Council and Cabinet Member for Highways and Suffolk Council. The Pothole saga rumbles on but we have been informed that resurfacing is planned for next year.
The council raised concerns with the plans for the A140 Eye Airfield roundabout road and met with representatives from Suffolk Highways. The issues for our village becoming a rat run and our lack of accessibility onto the A140 were noted, but no changes were forthcoming.
There has been a further meeting between the Clerk and a representative from the Highways Department and he was given the assurance that the Mellis Road.

· Mid Suffolk District Council – Councillor David Burn 
there have been changes to the electoral wards for district councillors and the makeup of the district council changed considerably following the elections. Discussions are continuing as to how the administration will be agreed and there will be significant changes because of the changes to the minority groups.

There were no questions to Councillor Burn.

.
· Suffolk County Council – Councillor Jessica Fleming
State of the County – A County Council administration as of last May includes Leader Cllr Mathew Hicks, and Deputy Cllr Mary Evans who is also Cabinet Member for Highways.  Chief Executive, Nicola Beach too over last summer from Deborah Cadman. The Council’s focus over the past year has been investing in local roads and infrastructure and working in closer association with our NHS partners to improve social care and public health services.   

The County Council has recently been published the State of Suffolk Report 2019, which contains a wide range of information about the County; refer to www.HealthySuffolk.org.uk/JSNA
A140 Upgrades – Planning approval has been granted for two new roundabouts on the A140 and a link road to the northern roundabout from the B1077.  Construction is expected to begin in summer 2019.  The scheme includes pedestrian and cycle access arrangements and identifies some further possible modifications in the local area which will be assessed once the scheme is in place.

Major Road Improvements –The Council has started detailed design for the Lowestoft Third River Crossing; the Beccles Southern Relief Road was officially opened in September. The Council is also considering options for an Ipswich Northern Fringe Road. Public consultation on possible routes and junctions with the A14 and A12 will begin in the Summer 2019.  

Highways - Suffolk Highways service centres at Rougham, Halesworth and Ipswich are now well established and community wardens have been working with parishes.   Warden Luke Merton has visited Yaxley in January and is familiar with the local issues.  Suffolk Highways has purchased three Nu-phalt Thermal Patching machines aided by a central government grant which achieve more effective and durable road repairs in poor weather.  

The web-based reporting system is now widely used for road and drainage issues -as a reminder:

Report a defect  https://highwaysreporting.suffolk.gov.uk/  

To check on area roadworks - https://roadworks.org/
A community ‘self-help’ scheme has been developed and is now available to parishes to carry out minor work locally.  https://www.suffolk.gov.uk/roads-and-transport/community-self-help-scheme/
‘The Hold’ Historic Records Centre, Ipswich - construction has commenced and the new centre is set to open in Spring 2020. It will replace the existing Ipswich Record Office in Gatacre Road, the Lowestoft and Bury Record Offices will remain open.  On this basis Suffolk Record Office was on March 28th awarded Archive Service Accreditation, a quality standard which allows records of national importance to be retained in the County in the long term.  

Upgrades to Suffolk Recycling Centres – The County is investing £6m into upgrades or replacement at Foxhall, Haverhill, Ipswich and Stowmarket; a suitable new site is needed for the latter.  Construction is expected to get underway in 2019/20.
Special Education Needs and Disabilities Investment - Suffolk County Council has committed capital investment build local specialist provisions for children and young people with SEND.  This includes two or three new special schools and over 30 specialist units attached to existing mainstream schools, a number of which aim to open in 2020.
Broadband – The Council, in partnership with Districts, has secured £1.725m from DEFRA to help provide Superfast Broadband access to rural businesses currently excluded from fibre broadband rollout, and to enable additional non-business premises to upgrade. This will help connect some of the remaining 2% of the County not covered by existing contracts, although more work is needed to reach all premises.  Connections for the qualifying rural areas will begin later in 2019.
Planning and Major Projects – Suffolk County Council determines applications for waste, minerals, highways and some schools and is a consultee on local as well as major infrastructure projects.

In the past year the Council has reviewed and objected to several aspects of EDF’s Stage 3 plans for Sizewell C namely road transport, effects on protected species and landscapes, and construction logistics.  Similarly, it has objected to plans for land-based infrastructure associated with off-shore wind farms over harm to the natural environment and cumulative effects on the East Suffolk coast.

Nationally the Government issued an updated National Planning Policy Framework in July, updated in February 2019, and new guidance on Neighbourhood Plans.  The Council is working on its own Design Guidance anticipated later this year to help influence and improve new developments.

Council Budget Challenge – With the reduced government revenue support grant the Council needed to raise council tax this year to help pay for needed services, particularly health and social care which now take ¾ of the total budget of £519m. 

 If you have comments or questions about this report or any other matter, please get in touch as I would like to hear your views. 

Thank you for your support and participation over the past year.
· Commons Co-ordinator – Councillor A Colchester
· Thrandeston Village Hall - Councillor Murton
FUND RAISING EVENTS
Our annual Hog Roast on the village Green held in June is always a popular event, bringing together residents, their families and friends and local people from surrounding parishes. Both children and adults enjoy the Vintage Tractor Rally and classic cars and this year we hope to have some craft stalls and a local craft ale or two.
We open up the hall for a Sunday Carvery once or twice year, serving a selection of home cooked food and desserts, a licensed bar with a raffle of which the prizes are donated by volunteers which also boosts our funds
This year we held a complimentary cheese and wine event in January for our residents and discussed what future events they would like to see; this was very well attended, and the committee were very pleased with the enthusiasm shown. On the back of that evening we held our 1st community pub in March in the village hall and are very proud to report an outstanding attendance. A vote was held, and we are proud to name our "pub" The School House Cellar that will open the last Friday of each month
FUTURE EVENTS
The HOG ROAST is to be held June 23rd
In November we have a sausage, pie & mash and in December a Mince Pie and mulled wine evening.

BOOKINGS
We have regular bookings from a Beading Group, Upholstery classes and Table Tennis teams. We also take bookings private functions.
FUTURE PLANS
We have decided we now have enough funds to have the ceiling lowered and to install white framed infrared wall panel heaters, as the existing heater elements are now obsolete.
Once this has been done, we will look to decorate the hall inside and out, and will
plan a weekend maybe asking for a working party of volunteers.
We have to thank to Jerry for kindly unblocking the front gutter and Tony for installing the new outside light. As always, any help is very much appreciated
We are also looking to tap into any funding available from Mid-Suffolk and locality budgets.
I'd personally like to thank the committee and willing volunteers for their hard work and dedication, welcome our new members and a give huge thank you for all the support from our community.
· Parochial Church Council. St Margaret’s Church, Thrandeston – Mrs J Mortlock
The services held in the church remain the same, with Family Worship on the first Sunday of the month and on the second Sunday we support Stuston for their Family Service in their church. This means we only hold one service a month but do have services at Easter, Harvest and Christmas with a Benefice service usually about twice a year.
Mrs Penelope Lucas has continued to work extremely hard with the 'Friends of Thrandeston Church'. Once again, they held a quiz, a talk by Cheryl Grover on her work with heavy horses, a fun horse and dog show, afternoon tea and a vintage tractor ploughing day. All very enjoyable and successful events to help raise the necessary funds to repair the chancel roof.
The 'Friends' also paid for a new notice board to be erected outside the church.
In September, cyclists took part in the annual Suffolk Historic Churches Cycle Ride and the church was open to receive cyclists taking part in the ride.
The Harvest Festival was held in September and as a result we were able to donate non-perishable food to the Waveney Foodbank.
The collection from the Carol Service was sent to the St Elizabeth Hospice in Ipswich.
As always, we continue to be grateful to all who help maintain the church by opening and closing it each day, helping to keep it clean, arranging the flowers and keeping the churchyard tidy. The Visitor's Book in the church frequently records visitor's appreciation that the church is open and there for all to appreciate the peace and calm of the church and the churchyard.
6. Open Forum – the opportunity for an informal exchange of ideas, views and information 

· None.
7. Closing remarks.
· The Chairman thanked everyone for attending the meeting.
